Town of Eden

71 Old Schoolhouse Rd

Eden Mills, VT  05653

Minutes of Regular Meeting, March 9, 2015
The Eden Selectboard met at the Town Office on March 9, 2015.  Present at the meeting were:  Ricky Morin, Jubal Durivage, Dale Tatro, Gary Wright, Tom Williams, Faye Cochran, Lewis Jones, Jackie Sweetser, Candy Vear and Tracey Morin.
1. Ricky opened the meeting at 6:02 pm.  Prior to commencing with the meeting Ricky asked to clarify, due to Walter Earle’s comments at the March 3rd special meeting, that the Selectboard was okay to proceed regarding Jubal’s letter of resignation and subsequent rescinding.  The minutes of the December 17th and December 30th, 2014 were consulted.  On December 17th a letter from Jubal was presented stating resignation effective at town meeting (3-3-15).  Dale was not present at this meeting and there was no motion to accept the resignation.  On December 30th Jubal asked to withdraw his resignation.  The Selectboard agreed with Ricky making a motion to accept the request to withdraw the resignation and complete his elected term.  Dale seconded the motion and it was approved.
2. Additions and Deletions to the agenda: 
a. Liquor License Renewal – Eden Mini Mart:  Dale made the motion to approve and sign the liquor license renewal for Eden Mini Mart.  Jubal seconded.  Approved and signed.

b. Under Highway-Excess Weight Permits:

i. Marlin Environmental d/b/a Hartigan Company

ii. New England Quality Services d/b/a Earth Waste Systems

iii. Dale E. Percy, Inc.

iv. Bourne’s, Inc. & Bourne’s Propane, d/b/a Bourne’s Energy

c. After Highway – Town Meeting:

The Selectboard acted on (a), will discuss (b) under Highway and (c) after Highway.
3. Approve the Minutes of February 25, 2015 and March 3, 2015:  Jubal made the motion to approve the minutes as written.  Dale seconded the motion.  Approved.
4. Citizen Input: Lewis Jones wished to know why the town would not remove snow at his residence on RT 100 in Eden Mills.  The Selectboard stated that it was not the towns practice to remove snow at private residences.  The town currently does move snow for safety reasons along town highways in the ROW, it does not do driveways.  Ricky also noted that Lewis has not been asking, but demanding when he contacts the town garage; there is concern over what is in the snow as there were items left there in the fall; the town does not want to be liable if something is damaged.  Lewis said there is nothing in the snow.  Dale agreed that Lewis used the same tone and wording that Ricky says was used when Lewis called him about removing the snow.  Ricky said he was willing to move the snow in front of the house to make it safer for Lewis to enter RT 100.  Jubal noted that Lewis is giving the town permission to move the snow and is saying there is nothing in the snow and the town will not be liable if there is.  Ricky added the snow is being moved for safety reasons only.
5. Ratify discussion of Health Issue and Animal Control Issue at February 25, 2015 meeting:  Dale made the motion to ratify the discussion of a health issue and an animal control issue at the February 25, 2015 meeting.  Jubal seconded the motion.  Approved.

6. Constable Update:  Faye Cochran and Gary Wright were present.  The Selectboard discussed with them that constables for the town of Eden do not have much authority and that their main duty was to oversee at elections.  Candy was asked to check with VLCT on the requirement of this position and others which are appointed after town meeting.
7. Animal Control Officer Update – meet with newly appointed officers:  Faye Cochran and Tom Williams were present.  Topics discussed were:

Responsibilities and procedures:  Tom inquired about Eden’s current procedures, could they be improved; who oversees the officer?  Eden does not have a written procedure for the Animal Control Officer to follow and has always treated the position as others – allowed officer to operate on their own and report to them with any problems or issues; Animal Control Officer is on the agenda of each meeting and the Selectboard would like to have updates from them on a regular basis.  The town has no control over whether information provided them by previous Animal Control Officers is accurate or not.  The Selectboard feels it acted responsibly by replacing the Animal Control Officers at town meeting after events of the previous week.  It was discussed of the documentation required for payment which also provides the town with a record of the Animal Control Officer’s activities.  The Selectboard asks that the town be canvassed after April 1st to try to get town wide compliance.  This canvas has not been completed in the last several years, visits from the Animal Control Officer have not been followed up on or fees charged for non-compliance.  Tom would like to consult with other towns on how their Animal Control Officers do their job.  The Selectboard supported this and asked that information be gathered and brought to the office for the creation of procedures which could be adopted.  Tracey will research what is available online from other towns as examples.
Animal Control Ordinance:  Tom and Faye both felt changes should be made to the Animal Control Ordinance.  Changes mentioned included increasing fees, clarifying that the fees would be for each animal; rules regarding licensing and pet dealers.  Faye has contacts who are willing to provide classes for animal control personnel, Selectboard members and others in the Lamoille County area about laws, rules, what to look for, who to report to and how to make reports.
Dog Issue: Faye provided a written report of events at an Eden residence which took place since her appointment at town meeting.  Additional animals had been removed; verbal consent was given for welfare checks on the remaining animals.  Investigation of this incident is ongoing at this time. There was a lengthy discussion of information received from VLCT, research of licensing of pet merchants, licensing on file of the pet owner, advantages and disadvantages of outsourcing the animal control officer and consolidating this service with other communities in Lamoille County.  Leslie will be asked to bring up this topic at LCPC.

Annual Rabies Clinic:  The annual rabies clinic will be on March 28th at the Eden town garage from 12:30PM to 1:30PM.  Candy has agreed to open the town office on that day from 12 to 2 for licensing of animals.  Leslie will be asked to put this information on the town sign and Tracey will put it on the web site.

Other: At the closure of this topic, after a discussion with a Selectboard member, Faye left the meeting stating she was all done.
8. Health Officer Update:  Amanda Jones was not present.  Dale went with Amanda for the site inspection of the property discussed at the last meeting.  Dale said that Amanda did a thorough inspection and report; Amanda had set up an appointment for an electrical inspection the following day; tenants had advised they would be moving.  Ricky noted that results of the inspection would most likely result in the building being non-rentable until issues in the report are corrected.  The Selectboard will await the official report from Amanda.  
9. Beach Update:

a. Advertise/change date – spring lottery:  A notice advertising the one open seasonal site had been prepared for the Selectboard’s review.  Applications would need to be at the town office by 4PM April 9th and opened at the regular meeting on April 13th   with lottery rules being followed.  The Selectboard asked that the notice be posted in the transcript for one week and posted in the stores.

b. Other Activities at LERA:  Manager, Jackie Sweetser discussed several questions with the Selectboard about the running of LERA.  Questions were asked and answered on: suggestions on rates, maintenance; manager’s helper; lifeguards; swim lessons, background checks and cost of CPR training.  Candy was asked to contact VLCT about insurance coverage of swim lessons/instructor.
10. Road Commissioner Report:

a. Green Crow – certificate of insurance received:  The certificate of insurance was reviewed.  It was determined that the coverage did not meet with the specifications within the agreement.  Tracey will email Chris Loomis about this and ask for an updated insurance certificate.

b. Whitney Lane – Bid proposal and Contractor Bidder List:  Tracey has received notification from Jim Cota, State of VT AOT about this project.  Eden is okay to proceed. Jim offered comments on the bid process and recommended the Selectboard not proceed too quickly, making sure all is as they want prior to putting the project out to bid.  Lump sum vs. per task and precast vs. poured wing walls were discussed.  The Selectboard would like to meet with Jim in a special meeting to go over a few of these items before putting it out to bid.  Tracey will contact Jim to set up a meeting.  Dale noted he will be out of town the week of March 16th.
c. Excess Weight Permits:  Dale made the motion to approve to town specifications excess weight permits for the following and those listed under Additions and Deletions:

i. Desrochers Excavating, Inc.

ii. John G. French & Sons Trucking, Inc.

iii. Grimes, Inc.

iv. Jack F. Corse, Inc.

v. Camp Precast Concrete Products, Inc.

vi. Victor E. Manosh

vii. S.D. Ireland Concrete Const. Corp & S.D. Ireland Brothers Corp.

viii. United Natural Foods, Inc.

Jubal seconded the motion.  Approved and signed.  Twelve excess weight permits were signed.
d. AOT Annual Financial Plan/Certificate of Compliance: The AOT Annual Financial Plan and Certificate of Compliance with Road & Bridge Standards and culvert inventory had been prepared with approved budget numbers for FY15/16.  Jubal made the motion to approve and sign the annual financial plan and certificate of compliance.  Dale seconded the motion.  Approved and signed.

e. Update of other activities of Highway Dept.:  Ricky reported that they are continuing to go road by road, winging back snowbanks and cleaning out mailboxes.  Ricky advised the Selectboard that the roof is leaking where work was done in the past.  This will be addressed in the spring.
11. From Additions and Deletions - Town Meeting:  
Open Positions:  The Selectboard was asked how it wished to proceed with positions left open from town meeting:  Listers (2 positions); Auditor; Eden Youth Sports Committee; Eden Planning Committee.  The Selectboard asked to advertise these positions in the Transcript for two weeks, have Leslie put them on the town sign, post at the web site and stores.

Outside Audit:  In addition to the quotes already received, Candy and Tracey will check with other towns on who they have used and the cost.  Two or three will be asked to come and give a presentation to the Selectboard.  
LEA Appropriation:  Tracey has spoken with Gary Durett about how to best utilize these monies this year.  The Selectboard agreed that it would be best to use these funds toward the match costs of the grant and with any remaining funds set aside for the next year’s program.
Tax Sale Properties:  The townspeople were supportive of the town proceeding to purchase, clean up and get these properties back on the tax rolls.  Candy was asked to contact the attorney used by the Delinquent Tax Collector with questions about town ownership, lowest bid acceptable by the town if purchasing and to set a date for another tax sale.

Auditors:  Kay Shields and Eric Hammond have asked to meet with the town office to discuss their auditing responsibilities.  Candy and Tracey discussed with the Selectboard their thoughts on how to move forward considering an outside audit will be performed.  Kay, Eric and Candy will also attend a future workshop on auditing.
12. FYI:  The Selectboard was reminded of the VLCT Selectboard Institute on March 21, 2015 and notified of the public hearing of the rulemaking process for property inspectors on March 17th..
13. Any other business:  None at this time
14. Four (4) orders were reviewed and signed.  
15. Ricky made the motion to adjourn at 9:25PM.  Approved.
Unapproved minutes. 
Tracey Morin
Selectboard Assistant 
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